
THE EU-TURKEY STATEMENT ON REFUGEES

A NECESSARY SOLUTION TO THE REFUGEE
CASE OR A VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS?

VINCENT VAN GRONDELLE

MASTER'S IN POLITICAL PHILOSOPHY



TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION 3

CONTEXTUALIZATION 3

THE CONFLICT 7

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK 9

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS 12

BIBLIOGRAPHY 15

Abstract

On March 18, 2016, the European Union (EU) and Turkey agreed on a deal in order to control the growing migration flows from the Middle-East and North Africa towards Europe. The agreement consisted of various measures to reduce the number of refugees arriving in Europe and also contained several financial and political advantages for Turkey. In this paper, I will describe the severe complications that have evolved after the implementation of this agreement. To do so, I shall use the methodology based on Yosef Jabareen's knowledge on qualitative research and the instructions by Ricard Zapata Barrero on writing a conflict-based approach. By making a thorough analysis of the conflict as it has been advancing after the EU-Turkey Statement, the objective of this paper is to draw an accurate and comprehensive interpretative framework of all the related actors and interpretations.

INTRODUCTION

On March 18, 2016, the European Union (EU) and Turkey agreed on a deal in order to control the growing migration flows from the Middle-East and North Africa towards Europe. The agreement consisted of various measures to reduce the number of refugees arriving in Europe and also contained several financial and political advantages for Turkey. In this paper, I will describe the severe complications that have evolved after the implementation of this agreement. To do so, I shall use the methodology based on Yosef Jabareen's knowledge on qualitative research (Jabareen, 2009) and the instructions by Ricard Zapata Barrero on writing a conflict-based approach (Zapata Barrero, 2017). By making a thorough analysis of the conflict as it has been advancing after the EU-Turkey Statement, the objective of this paper is to draw an accurate and comprehensive interpretative framework of all the related actors and interpretations.

Considering that the processes that contributed to the agreement are mainly positioned on the macro level and are therefore very broad, I will first give an extensive contextualization of the conflict. This is a necessity for acquiring a precise understanding of the factors that led to the realization of the agreement. After describing the sources that are used for this paper, the conflict itself will be examined in detail, including the time and place, and the related actors of the conflict. Next, I will construct the conceptual framework by outlining the different interpretations of the conflict. This framework shall lead to the conclusion of this paper, which consists of a critical review of these interpretations.

CONTEXTUALIZATION

The Arab Spring

On 17 December 2010, in Sidi Bouzid, Tunisia, Mohamed Bouazizi set himself on fire in front of the provincial government building. This act of protest was targeted at the Tunisian government policy of confiscating land. Mohamed died of his injuries on January 4th, 2011, leaving behind the start of the Arab Spring (Lageman, 2016). This unprecedented outburst of mass protest and demands for governmental reform caused Tunisia's president Zine el-Abidine Ben Ali to step down and flee the country, which opened the door for new elections and a new constitution. The protests spread towards other Middle Eastern countries, such as Egypt, Yemen, Bahrain and Syria. In all these countries the demonstrations were often brutally struck down by national governments, leading to thousands of casualties (Amnesty International, 2015).

The violent response by the various governments in the Middle-East was the root cause of the emergence of armed groups who started to retaliate the governmental suppression. In Syria for example, by July 2011, army defectors and civilians had organized the Free Syrian Army (Mercy Corps, 2017), while other rebel coalitions started to emerge as well, such as the Islamic Front and Syrian Islamic Liberation Front. In 2013, it was believed that these groups together consisted of an estimated 100,000 fighters, commanded by as many as a 1000 different opposition groups (BBC

News, 2013). Even though the opposition against the government was becoming stronger, division between the different rebel groups started complicating the conflict even more. The division arose between secular and religious fighters, but also occurred between different ethnic groups (Mercy Corps, 2017). Each side of the conflict committed serious war crimes and human right violations. At the same time, the Syrian government repeatedly shelled and bombed civilian areas using gruesome weapons, including barrel bombs. The conflict kept on escalating, especially when the terrorist group Islamic State (IS) succeeded in gaining more and more territory. The same thing happened in Libya, Tunisia and Iraq, where IS carried out public execution-style killings and engaged in terrible torture methods (Amnesty International, 2015).

Escalation of migration flows

The gloomy degeneration of the Arab Spring into exceptional violence caused millions of civilians in Syria and the rest of the Middle-East to flee their country in search of a safe-zone. Whereas in July 2012 there were 'only' 100,000 refugees, a year later there were 1.5 million. These numbers tripled at the end of 2015. Up to this day, thousands of Syrians are fleeing their country every single day. In Syria alone, already 11 million people have been displaced from their homes, including 5.2 million refugees who are forced to seek safety in neighboring countries. While the conflict in Syria is the biggest driver of migration to Europe, Afghanistan and Iraq also have substantial impact on the numbers of refugees. In 2015, around 350.000 Syrian people, 170.000 from Afghanistan and 120.000 from Iraq applied for asylum in the EU. Smaller numbers are coming from Kosovo, Albania, Pakistan, Eritrea, Nigeria, Iran and Ukraine. In the beginning of 2016 (March), already 135.711 people reached Europe by sea (BBC News, 2016).

It seems that Germany has taken the greatest burden of receiving these immense numbers of refugees, partially caused by the welcoming approach of Federal Chancellor Angela Merkel. She opened the door to all Syrian refugees with her statement 'Wir Schaffen Das' (Hall, 2015). In 2015, Germany received over 476.000 new asylum applications, although German officials claim that even more than a million people have been counted in their 'EASY' system, which assesses the number of people before they make asylum claims. Germany is followed by Hungary, which received more than 177.130 applications by the end of November 2015 (BBC News, 2016).

Increasing critique

EU citizens all over Europe felt threatened by the arrival of so many migrants. In Germany for example, concerns continued increasing, especially because of events such as the 'Cologne attacks' on New Year's Eve 2015/2016. During this night, more than 1000 women were sexually assaulted, groped, robbed and intimidated. Many of the offenders, as alleged, appeared to be of North African or Arab descent. This led to protest by right-wing, anti-immigration groups such as Pegida (Richards, 2016). It was later discovered that similar incidents had happened in Frankfurt, Dortmund, Dusseldorf, Stuttgart and Bielefeld (Davies, 2016). Not many weeks later, a leaked

report contained statistics that in 2015 refugees in Germany had committed more than 200.000 crimes. This report also warned of the growing trend of terror suspects mingling with genuine refugees (Hall, 2016). It turned out that not only Germany had issues with refugees; events such as in Cologne also happened in Sweden (Arpi, 2016).

At the same time, several terror attacks by Islamic terrorists on European soil also raised concerns, starting in Paris on November 13th, 2015, where a suicide bombing and several shootings throughout the city killed 130 people and left hundreds injured. On March 22, 2016, 32 people are killed during suicide bombings at Brussels Airport and a metro station in the Belgium capital. A couple of months later, 84 people are killed in Nice by a truck that plunges through a crowd of people watching the fireworks for France's Bastille Day. Germany, Britain and Sweden are victims of several terrorist attacks during the following months, with the most recent attack happening in Barcelona, Spain, where 14 people were killed by a van that mounted the pavement of the busy Rambla street (Foster, 2017). Even though investigations found out that most attackers throughout Europe were European citizens and not refugees (Crone, Falkentoft, & Tammikko, 2017), anti-immigrant parties have argued that the high number of refugees poses a threat to national security, influencing the public opinion on refugees (Byman, 2015). However, a 2016 UN report claims that there is no direct link between migration and terror attacks (Dearden, 2016).

While criticism of the arrival of the refugees mainly focused on their (potential) behavior, a different critique focused on the well-being of the refugees themselves. This critique arose after several reports showed that more and more refugees were losing their lives while using one of the 'escape-routes' to Europe. This happened predominantly on the Eastern Mediterranean Route and the Central Mediterranean Route (Conant, 2015). Both routes have been intensively used by migrants coming from Turkey and the North of Africa. Whereas in 2009 'only' 9573 migrants

used the Central Mediterranean Route, this figure peaked to 61.000 migrants after the downfall of Gaddafi in 2011 (BBC News, 2014). According to Europol, 90% of the migrants used facilitation services, which are often organized by criminal groups. These groups gain substantial profits from the smuggling of migrants. The migrants are obligated to pay huge amounts of money to use the services of these groups, but are at the same time often victim of labor and sexual exploitation, fraud schemes and other types of crimes (Europol, 2016).

In 2014, 3072 migrants died in the Mediterranean, totaling 75% of the total number of migrant deaths across the world. The international Organization for Migration (IOM) claimed that the true number of deaths was likely to be even higher than stated in their report (Beaumont, 2014). The number rose even higher in 2015: 3771 deaths, 70% of global migrant deaths. Most refugees died at sea while using one of the above-mentioned routes, where overcrowded capsizing vessels often resulted in the drowning of hundreds of migrants (International Organization for Migration, 2016). Criticism was rising quickly in 2015, as there was no concrete response from the international community, yet. Alexander Betters, professor and director at the Refugee Studies Centre at Oxford University stated in August 2015 (Erlanger & Smale, 2015):

“While Europe is squabbling, people are dying. For the first time in its history, the E.U. is facing a massive influx of refugees from outside the region, and the E.U. asylum and immigration framework is poorly adapted for it. Some European states are failing to keep to international law, and there needs to be a more equitable sharing of responsibility (Bettors, 2015)”

The potential solution

From the previous paragraphs we can conclude that a solution to the refugee case was a fundamental necessity. On the one hand to offer European citizens a feeling of safety and trust, and on the other hand to fight the increasing deaths of fleeing migrants. This resulted in the ‘EU-Turkey Statement’, on March 18, 2016, which consisted of two parts (Alonso, 2016) & (European Commission, 2016). The first part contained agreements on the settlement of migrants:

- Every new migrant that ‘irregularly’ arrives in Greece after the 20th of March 2016, and does not apply for or is not entitled to asylum in Greece, will be send back to Turkey, financed by the European Union.
- For every migrant that is send back to Turkey, another Syrian will be resettled to a EU country. The maximum number of migrants being taken in the EU is 72.000.
- Migrants from Syria that are send back to Turkey get a temporary ‘special’ protected status, and cannot be send back to Syria.
- People from Iraq, Eritrea and Afghanistan can also apply for this protected status, but they need to follow a more complicated procedure.
- Every migrant has the right to an individual procedure to see if they can be safely send back to their home country or not.
- With financial support from the EU, migrants in Turkey will be supported in order to receive access to food, shelter, education and health care.
- As soon as the ‘refugee-trading’ works and the refugee flow to Greece diminishes, EU countries can voluntarily take in refugees from Turkey. After all, the goal is not only to prevent illegal migration by sending people back, but also to make legal migration more tempting to prevent people from using the dangerous and illegal routes to Europe.

The second part contained mainly political agreements:

- From June 2016, Turkey’s residents can travel visa-free to the European Union, if Turkey manages to fulfill all the 72 criteria and has their border system in order.
- Combined with the money that Turkey already received from the EU in 2015, another 3 billion euro will be paid to Turkey if the first amount is well spent, i.e. used for the agreements of the first part of the EU-Turkey Statement.

- Turkey has demanded that talks regarding EU membership will be accelerated. Out of the 35 policy terrains, it has been agreed that one chapter will be opened in order to prepare for membership. This is chapter 33, related to budget and finances.
- The EU will support Turkey in creating 'safe zones' in Syria as to improve the humanitarian circumstances within Syria.

According to the EU, the main goal of the agreements was to "to end the irregular migration from Turkey to the EU, target the people smugglers' business model and remove the incentive to seek irregular routes to the EU, in full accordance with EU and international law" (European Commission, 2016).

THE CONFLICT

Decreasing numbers of refugee arrivals, increasing violations of human rights

In March 2017, a year after the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement, the first statistical results of the agreement proved to be a success (European Commission, 2017). Whereas in 2015 the number of people that tried to reach Europe by sea reached 362,753; there were 'just' 171,332 in 2017 (UNHCR, 2017). There were also less people dying on their way to Europe: in 2016 5,096 people died at sea, in 2017 'only' 3081 people have drowned (UK Aid, 2017). At the same time, most of the Turkish smugglers were claimed to be out of work (Koning, 2017). Regarding the agreement on the 'exchange' of refugees, just over 9383 refugees had been resettled from Turkey to the EU and almost 10.000 refugees have been relocated from Greece to other EU countries. Lastly, it is claimed that the number of 'First Instance Decisions' on asylum applications in Greece have increased from zero to 12.254 since the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement (European Commission, 2017).

However, even though the arrivals and deaths of refugees might be decreasing, recent reports and investigations have revealed some disturbing facts. There are four arguments that show the negative influence of the agreement :

- I. The majority of refugees are still stuck on the Greek islands, where they live in dreadful circumstances (Gogou, 2017).
- II. The refugees that have been sent back to Turkey are also living in dreadful circumstances, and NGO's have claimed severe violations of human rights inside refugee camps (Univerity of Amsterdam, 2017).
- III. It turned out that Turkey is not able to provide sufficient protection and security for refugees, as refugees in Turkey are not supported in the way that was promised in the agreement (Human Rights Watch, 2016).

IV. Lots of migrants are suffering from excessive (war) traumas, but there is no sufficient mental health care to treat them. In combination with the bad circumstances in some refugee camps, there is a noticeable rise in suicides among refugees (Squires, 2017).

Also, the 3081 people who died at sea in 2017 still make up a very sinister number (UK Aid, 2017). And while the European Commission claims that Turkish smugglers are out of work, there is still a large network of criminal organizations active in the business of human trafficking (Europol, 2016).

The EU-Turkey Statement was meant to prevent human right violations and achieve better screening of migrants in order to increase safety within European borders. However, even though there are indeed decreasing numbers of refugees dying and also decreasing numbers of refugees arriving in Europe, it seems that the agreement has created new problems which are, again, endangering the situation of refugees. This has produced a conflict between the positive and the negative outcomes of the EU-Turkey Statement, especially regarding the position of refugees. Therefore, by analyzing all the related actors and interpretations, this paper will try to answer the following question: *How is the EU-Turkey Statement affecting the position of refugees?*

Actors

The actors that play important roles in the conflict have already been mentioned in this report, and while the specific interpretations of these actors will be discussed in the next chapter, the actors will now be shortly summarized.

- *The European Union*

I will start with the first actor, the European Union. As the previous chapter has shown, the EU had different reasons for participating in the EU-Turkey Statement. On the one hand they felt obligated to offer their own citizens a feeling of safety, which was also important for (re)gaining their citizens' trust in the EU as an institution (Algan, Guriev, Papaioannou, & Passari, 2017). On the other hand, they also wanted to prevent the tragic deaths at sea and get a grip on the other negative consequences of the increasing migrant flows (European Commission, 2016).

- *Turkey*

The second actor is Turkey, being the second participant of the agreement. Turkey was also struggling with an already high number of refugees, and could clearly use the financial support that was included in the agreement. However, Turkey also treasured political advantages, including the visa-free travel arrangement and new talks about possible membership of Turkey to the EU (Lehne, 2017).

- NGO's

The third actor consists of various NGO's that have pointed out the negative consequences of the agreement. They think that the agreement has mostly led to new forms of human right violations and that it therefore only made the situation worse (Gogou, 2017). Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch and the Dutch Council for Refugees are the most eye-catching organizations with related and valuable research and a clear point of view on the EU-Turkey Statement.

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

Human rights interpretation

All actors take up a specific position in the human rights dimension of the conflict. Where it seems that the EU puts emphasis on the prevention of migrant deaths during their journey to Europe, and is still doing so (European Commission, 2017), NGO's are extending their focus towards the circumstances in refugee camps in Greece, Turkey and other countries (Gogou, 2017) & (University of Amsterdam, 2017). The main premise of the EU-Turkey Statement was the assumption that Turkey is a safe place for refugees (European Commission, 2016), however, according to Amnesty International, this premise is flawed. Already during the first months after the agreement, several asylum committees in Greece ruled that Turkey is not capable of providing the protection for refugees that was mentioned in the EU-Turkey Statement. In June 2016, new asylum committees decided that Turkey suddenly was no longer unsafe for returnees, which cleared the path to relocate more refugees to Turkey, a process continuing up to this day. However, Syrian refugees in Turkey only receive temporary protection and are then left to fend for themselves with no support for their basic needs (Gogou, 2017). Research by the University of Amsterdam in cooperation with Refugee Work Netherlands has confirmed this, and even states that human rights are severely violated in Turkish refugee camps. The camps are described as prisons where refugees are locked up in small cells with little or no opportunity to contact the outside world (Ulusoy & Battjes, 2017).

With the circumstances in refugee camps not showing any improvements, there is a noticeable rise of suicides among refugees. Refugees trapped in detention centers in Greece, but also in the Balkan countries, are in such despair that killing themselves seems to be the only way out. There is also a noticeable increase in the number of refugees that suffer from anxiety and depression, and even more migrants are suffering from post-traumatic stress disorder. These mental disorders are either developed in their home country or while traveling to Europe, as police and border guards use disproportionate violence towards refugees (Squires, 2017).

While the refugees that have already arrived in Europe are clearly in bad circumstances, new refugees are also facing abhorrent challenges. A recent report by the UN Refugee Agency (UNHCR) has established that even though the arrivals of migrants have dropped, the high number of abuses and deaths keeps persisting. Their report shows that the absence of legal

migration opportunities allows the ‘ruthless people-smuggling and trafficking networks’ to risk death and serious abuses of migrants. Last year, already thousands of people died or went missing at sea, while at least 40 people died on routes over land or near European borders. Violence along the journey also continues, especially in Libya (UNHCR, 2017). Europol seem to confirm these findings in their report on Migrant Smuggling, where they state that migrants continue to use smuggling networks to get to Europe (Europol, 2016). High Commissioner for Refugees, Filippo Grandi of the UNHCR, put emphasis on a wider approach, focusing on peace-making outside the European borders:

“Taking measures to reduce the number of refugees and migrants arriving in Europe, without at the same time stepping up peace-making, development, and safe pathways is morally unacceptable. We can’t afford to ignore abuses clearly taking place simply because they happen out of our sight (Filippo Grandi, 2017).”

The perspectives of various NGO’s clearly reveal important and urgent issues that can be considered a direct result of the EU-Turkey Statement. Despite this, the Europe Union is still planning on continuing the current course of action that was set in the agreement. Even though they acknowledge that support for refugees in Turkey should be continuously accelerated, their conclusion in several reports that they have released is still exactly the same:

“The EU-Turkey Statement has continued to deliver concrete results in reducing irregular and dangerous crossings, lives lost in the Aegean Sea and, equally importantly, delivering practical support to Syrian refugees and host communities in Turkey under the Facility for Refugees in Turkey and through resettling Syrians from Turkey safely to Europe (European Commission, 2017).”

Legal interpretation

The legal aspects of the EU-Turkey Statement are essential to understanding the consequences of the agreement for the refugees themselves. This section will clearly explain why the current legal framework of the agreement is not sufficient and causes mostly new challenges instead of offering solutions. I will start by explaining the two legal principles on which a refugee can be send back to Turkey. These two principles are backed by the settlements from the Convention of the Status of Refugees (1951) and its Protocol and International Human Rights Standards (1967) (UNHCR, 2016). The first principle is the first country of asylum, on the basis of which a country can reject an asylum application if a refugee can be send back to another country where they can either be recognized as a refugee or where they will receive sufficient protection (Human Rights Watch, 2016) & (Christophersen, 2016). The second principle is a safe third country, on the basis of which a country can reject an asylum application if a refugee can be returned to a country where they

have the chance to request and receive refugee status in line with the EU Asylum Procedures Directive (European Commission, 2017). I will now consider the legal perspective of Syrian refugees, as their status in Turkey is the most prevailing one.

The majority of Syrian refugees fall under a category with a temporary protection regulation, which causes two problems. On the one hand, while Turkey's recent law on Foreigners and International Protection was designed to establish a legal framework for migration and asylum (Library of Congress, 2013), the temporary status that most Syrian refugees receive is explicitly outside this law. A direct result is that Syrian refugees do not have the opportunity to receive a valid refugee status, and it could therefore be argued that Turkey is not a 'safe third country' for refugees (Human Rights Watch, 2016). On the other hand, to be applicable for the 'first country of asylum' principle, a country must be able to offer sufficient protection to refugees. This means that a refugee should be granted the right to a legal stay in accordance with the Refugee Convention and international human rights standards, such as safe living, work rights, health care and education (Costa, 2006). As we have seen in the previous section, various research has shown that these standards are currently not met in Turkey, which would disqualify Turkey for the 'first country of asylum' principle.

By considering the contradictions of these legal principles in relation to the EU-Turkey Statement, it seems very questionable that the EU considers Turkey as a 'first country of asylum' or 'a safe third country', as repeated by Stephanie Gee of Human Rights Watch (Human Rights Watch, 2016):

"Turkey already hosts over two million refugees, many of whom are struggling to survive and do not see their rights fulfilled as refugees. Instead of trying to pass the buck and violating their own standards, EU governments should play their part in global responsibility-sharing and give Syrian asylum seekers a chance to make their claims (Stephanie Gee, 2016)."

Political interpretation

As we have seen in the contextualization of this paper, growing criticism from within Europe on the arrival of refugees was one of the factors that led to the EU-Turkey Statement. Right-wing parties have often magnified negative events associated with refugees, creating fear and anxiety within civic society towards the arrival of refugees. However, it has been argued that the focus on these negative events, such as gang rapes, honor killings, criminality in general and female circumcision, sustain a certain 'nationalist-racist hegemony'. By aggravating and using these 'moral panics' to gain momentum during election times, right-wing parties successfully forced mainstream national parties to shift to a more radical and even racist perception of the arrival of refugees (Yilmaz, 2012). This influence on national politics spread to European politics, and in order to regain the decreasing trust of EU citizens in the EU as an institution and to defend itself against far-right and nationalist populism (Algan, Guriev, Papaioannou, & Passari, 2017), the EU

has moved to a model in which the refugee is no longer considered a refugee as soon as he leaves his country. Following on this, the EU has set stricter migration policies and let loose of major legal achievements of the 20th century on refugee rights (Howden, 2017).

The EU-Turkey Statement also consists of complex and even hidden political factors on the macro-level. Recently, several NGO's and political institutions have warned that Turkey is slowly sliding towards an authoritarian and personalistic regime. They claim that Turkey's recent constitutional overhaul is a dangerous step backwards in Turkey's democratic tradition, risking the weakening of already inadequate judicial oversight and independence. For example, since the military coup in 2016, more than 30.000 people have been jailed and thousands have lost their jobs (Beesley, 2017). In line with this, it has been argued that the EU-Turkey Statement was a kind of blackmail, allowing Turkey to make this authoritarian shift without interference from European countries (Howden, 2017). This can be clarified as follows. It is clear to see that the events described in the above paragraph are in high contrast with the basic values of the EU, such as respect for human dignity, freedom, democracy, equality and the rule of law (European Parliament, 2017). However, the accession talks about Turkey's EU membership have seen the biggest push after the EU-Turkey Statement talks. For the first time since 2005, the year the accession talks started, the Turkish Prime Minister was invited to the EU summits in Brussels (Sahin, 2017).

At the same time, Turkey itself and also Germany have threatened to pull out of the agreement for different reasons. Germany because of the questionable side of the agreement regarding human rights and the above mentioned authoritarian shift of Turkey; Turkey because it has been more than a year since the last accession talks for EU membership took place and visa-free travel negotiations haven't made much progress either (Sahin, 2017). Nevertheless, it seems that the agreement is still on, because, as it has been argued, the agreement is solely one of a 'pragmatic bargain' based on 'a realpolitik-driven calculation of interests'. On the one hand Europe wants to decrease the number of migrants and on the other hand Turkey wants the financial and political benefits (Adamson, 2017). Turkey helps the EU by imposing visa requirements for certain countries and building walls and fences on its borders with Iraq, Syria and Iran, and in return the EU helps Turkey financially, and although the billions of euros Turkey is receiving is meant for the care-taking of refugees, the money is also a positive and needed boost for the Turkish economy (Lehne, 2017).

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

We have seen which events and which political factors have led to the EU-Turkey Statement, how the agreement has been developing and how it currently is subject to important legal and humanitarian examination. It has become evident that a solution was urgently needed when in 2015 the migration flows continued increasing in size, as it caused serious agitation in Europe and led to horrible situations on sea and land. The EU's response, in the form of the EU-Turkey

Statement, has partially reached its goal by decreasing the number of deaths at sea and increasing the number of successful asylum assessments. However, it also created a situation in which human rights are severely violated as well. Important human rights such as the right to security of person, to be free from inhuman treatment and to be recognized everywhere as a person before the law (United Nations, 1948) are seriously endangered due to the current circumstances in refugee camps, the legal rights of refugees and the continuous hazards that plague refugees while making their journey to Europe.

Taking the incredible complexity of the situation in consideration, it is understandable that the EU was never able to establish a foolproof agreement. The choice to open or close ones' borders is not an easy one, as there are dozens of factors to be taken into account. This is also clear in current academic literature, where this choice has been extensively described from two perspectives. On the one hand it has been argued that states have a right to protect their borders in order to protect their citizens and values. In the case of Europe, this could for example be based on the protection of liberal and egalitarian values. While moral constraints should be set in place on how that control should be exercised, such as making clear distinctions on how states should choose who gets in or not, this view allows a state to prevent people from entering the state (Carens, 2003). On the other hand, some academics have argued for more open or even completely open borders, referred to as the 'Migration Without Borders' (MWB) scenario. This approach is based on the human right that everyone has the right to leave any country (United Nations, 1948), and should therefore consequently be entitled to be accepted in other countries. However, in most contemporary European states, only a few people are legitimately allowed to enter them. From a human rights perspective, strict border controls create and withstands global inequalities and force people to stay in a country where their freedom or lives might be in danger. Or in other words: while closed borders might ensure the well-being of the citizens of a nation, it ignores the well-being of people in the rest of the world (Pécoud & Guchteneire, 2005).

These two angles on border control have clearly become apparent in this paper. It seems that the EU has tried to find a balance between the two perspectives, although by the looks of it this balancing act has not been successful yet. Human rights are still being violated, the legal aspect is not correctly established, and the political issues are not improving the situation either. Nevertheless, this report also shows that the EU seems to continue the same path, with some attention to the problems described, but not to an adequate level. As several organizations have pointed out, there is a clear demand for vast improvements in the circumstances of the refugees in Turkey and other European countries; improvements that are not being reached in the current agreement between Turkey and the EU. To answer the main question of this paper, the position of refugees is not being improved by the EU-Turkey Statement and has rather become worse than before. Therefore, as the European NGO Concord has also pointed out (Concord, 2016), conventions on human rights should have high priority in the management of migration flows; migration strategies should be evidence based and under constant surveillance; assessment of

asylum applications should be conducted with the safety of migrants in mind; and strict control on financial support for Turkey is inevitably essential.

Although the concept of the EU-Turkey Statement may always be subject to contentious aspects due to its political, humanitarian and legal complexity, the current agreement does not offer sufficient compensation for these controversies. Supposing that some necessary evils might be unavoidable in order to effectively prevent violations of human rights, the main goal of an agreement such as the EU-Turkey Statement should always be to improve the circumstances of people who have escaped bloodshed and war. Therefore, as this paper has repeatedly shown, the EU-Turkey Statement should be critically reviewed and adjusted to adhere to the specified recommendations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adamson, F. (2017, July 26). *Judy Asks: Is the EU-Turkey Refugee Deal on the Ropes?* Retrieved from Carnegie Europe: <http://carnegieeurope.eu/strategieurope/72634>
- Algan, Y., Guriev, S., Papaioannou, E., & Passari, E. (2017). *The European Trust Crisis and the Rise of Populism*. Brooking Papers. Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/4_alganetal.pdf
- Alonso, S. (2016, March 18). *Dit staat in de Turkije-deal, punt voor punt*. Retrieved from Nrc.nl: <https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2016/03/18/dit-staat-in-de-turkije-deal-punt-voor-punt-a1404894>
- Amnesty International. (2015). *The 'Arab Spring': Five Years On*. Retrieved from Amnesty International: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2016/01/arab-spring-five-years-on/>
- Arpi, I. (2016, January 16). *It's not only Germany that covers up mass sex attacks by migrant men... Sweden's record is shameful*. Retrieved from The Spectator: <https://www.spectator.co.uk/2016/01/its-not-only-germany-that-covers-up-mass-sex-attacks-by-migrant-men-swedens-record-is-shameful/>
- BBC News. (2013, December 13). *Guide to the Syrian rebels*. Retrieved from BBC News: <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-24403003>
- BBC News. (2014, September 15). *Mapping Mediterranean migration*. Retrieved from BBC News: <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-24521614>
- BBC News. (2016, March 4). *Migrant crisis: Migration to Europe explained in seven charts*. Retrieved from BBC News: <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34131911>
- Beaumont, P. (2014, September 29). *Eight migrants die every day trying to reach richer countries, study reveals*. Retrieved from The Guardian: <https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/sep/29/europe-deadliest-destination-migrants-report>
- Beesley, A. (2017, March 8). *Alarm raised on Turkey's drift towards authoritarianism*. Retrieved from Financial Times: <https://www.ft.com/content/975eb990-035b-11e7-aa5b-6bb07f5c8e12>
- Byman, D. (2015, October 27). *Do Syrian refugees pose a terrorism threat?* Retrieved from Brookings: <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2015/10/27/do-syrian-refugees-pose-a-terrorism-threat/>
- Carens, J. H. (2003). *Who Should Get in? The Ethics of. Ethics & International Affairs*.

Christophersen, E. (2016, March 9). *What is a safe third country?* Retrieved from Norwegian Refugee Council: <https://www.nrc.no/news/2016/march/what-is-a-safe-third-country/>

Conant, E. (2015, September 19). *The World's Congested Human Migration Routes in 5 Maps.* Retrieved from National Geographic: <https://news.nationalgeographic.com/2015/09/150919-data-points-refugees-migrants-maps-human-migrations-syria-world/>

Concord. (2016, December 12). *No more EU deals to keep migrants out.* Retrieved from Concord Europe: <https://concordeurope.org/2016/12/12/no-eu-deals-keep-migrants/>

Costa, R. d. (2006). *Rights of Refugees in the Context of Integration: Legal Standards and Recommendations*. UNHCR.

Crone, M., Falkentoft, M. F., & Tammikko, T. (2017). *European citizens, not refugees, behind most terrorist attacks in Europe.* Copenhagen: Danish Institute for International Studies.

Davies, G. (2016, December 15). *'No! You cannot touch me!': New footage from Cologne sex attacks reveals how women screamed at their attackers as police realised they are powerless to stop them.*

Retrieved from Daily Mail: <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4036668/No-touch-New-footage-Cologne-sex-attacks-reveals-women-screamed-attackers-police-realise-powerless-stop-them.html>

Dearden, L. (2016, October 24). *UN report finds no evidence migration causes terror attacks and warns anti-refugee laws could worsen risk.* Retrieved from Independent:

<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/refugee-crisis-terrorism-link-migration-un-expert-report-no-evidence-isis-uses-route-human-rights-a7377961.html>

Erlanger, S., & Smale, A. (2015, August 28). *Europe's Halting Response to Migrant Crisis Draws Criticism as Toll Mounts.* Retrieved from The New York Times:

<https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/29/world/europe/europe-migrant-refugee-crisis.html>

European Commission. (2016, March 19). *EU-Turkey Statement: Questions and Answers. Factsheet on the EU-Turkey Statement.* Brussels: European Union.

European Commission. (2017, December 10). *Asylum procedures.* Retrieved from Migration and Home Affairs: https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/asylum/common-procedures_en

European Commission. (2017). *EU-Turkey Statement: One year on*. Brussels: European Union.

Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/eu_turkey_statement_17032017_en.pdf

European Commission. (2017). *Seventh Report on the Progress made in the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement*. Brussels: European Union. Retrieved from

https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/20170906_seventh_report_on_the_progress_in_the_implementation_of_the_eu-turkey_statement_en.pdf

European Parliament. (2017). *Values*. Retrieved from European parliament in plain language:

<http://europarlamentti.info/en/values-and-objectives/values/>

Europol. (2016). *Migrant smuggling in the EU*. The Hague: Europol.

Foster, A. (2017, August 18). *Terror attacks timeline: From Paris and Brussels terror to most recent attacks in Europe*. Retrieved from Express: <https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/693421/Terror-attacks-timeline-France-Brussels-Europe-ISIS-killings-Germany-dates-terrorism>

Gogou, K. (2017, March 20). *The EU-Turkey deal: Europe's year of shame*. Retrieved from Amnesty International: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/03/the-eu-turkey-deal-europes-year-of-shame/>

Hall, A. (2015, August 24). *Germany opens its gates: Berlin says all Syrian asylum-seekers are welcome to remain, as Britain is urged to make a 'similar statement'*. Retrieved from Independent:

<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/germany-opens-its-gates-berlin-says-all-syrian-asylum-seekers-are-welcome-to-remain-as-britain-is-10470062.html>

Hall, A. (2016, February 17). *Germany's migrant crisis: Refugees committed more than 200,000 crimes last year*. Retrieved from Express: <https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/644827/refugees-committed-crimes-Germany-migrant-crisis-last-year>

Howden, D. (2017, February 17). *E.U. Deal With Turkey Legitimizes Far Right in Europe: Christopoulos*. Retrieved from News Deeply:

<https://www.newsdeeply.com/refugees/community/2017/03/17/e-u-deal-with-turkey-legitimizes-far-right-in-europe-christopoulos>

- Human Rights Watch. (2016, June 20). *EU: Don't Send Syrians Back to Turkey*. Retrieved from Human Rights Watch: <https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/06/20/eu-dont-send-syrians-back-turkey>
- International Organization for Migration. (2016, May 1). *IOM Counts 3,771 Migrant Fatalities in Mediterranean in 2015*. Retrieved from IOM: <https://www.iom.int/news/iom-counts-3771-migrant-fatalities-mediterranean-2015>
- Jabareen, Y. (2009). *Building a Conceptual Framework: Philosophy, Definitions, and Procedure*. Israel Institute of Technology .
- Koning, M. d. (2017, March 19). *Vijf gevolgen van de Turkijedeal*. Retrieved from Nrc.nl: <https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2017/03/19/5-gevolgen-van-de-turkijedeal-7461779-a1551045>
- Lageman, T. (2016, January 3). *Mohamed Bouazizi: Was the Arab Spring worth dying for?* Retrieved from Al Jazeera: <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/12/mohamed-bouazizi-arab-spring-worth-dying-151228093743375.html>
- Lehne, S. (2017, July 26). *Judy Asks: Is the EU-Turkey Refugee Deal on the Ropes?* Retrieved from Carnegie Europe: <http://carnegieeurope.eu/strategieurope/72634>
- Library of Congress. (2013, April 18). *Turkey: New Law on Foreigners and International Protection*. Retrieved from Library of Congress: <http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/turkey-new-law-on-foreigners-and-international-protection/>
- Mercy Corps. (2017, October 23). *Quick Facts: What You Need To Know About The Syria Crisis*. Retrieved from Mercy Corps: <https://www.mercycorps.org/articles/iraq-jordan-lebanon-syria-turkey/quick-facts-what-you-need-know-about-syria-crisis>
- Pécoud, A., & Guchteneire, P. d. (2005). *Migration without borders: an investigation into the free movement of people*. *Global Migration Perspectives*.
- Richards, V. (2016, February 11). *Cologne attacks: What happened after 1,000 women were sexually assaulted?* Retrieved from Independent: <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/cologne-attacks-what-happened-after-1000-women-were-sexually-assaulted-a6867071.html>
- Sahin, T. (2017, October 2017). *How does the EU-Turkey refugee deal work?* Retrieved from TRT World: <https://www.trtworld.com/turkey/how-does-the-eu-turkey-refugee-deal-work--11588>

Squires, N. (2017, March 14). *A year on from EU-Turkey deal, refugees and migrants in limbo commit suicide and suffer from trauma*. Retrieved from The Telegraph:

<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/03/14/year-eu-turkey-deal-refugees-migrants-limbo-commit-suicide-suffer/>

UK Aid. (2017). *Deaths of Migrants*. Retrieved from Missing Migrants: Tracking Deaths Along Migratory Routes: <https://missingmigrants.iom.int/region/mediterranean>

Ulusoy, O., & Battjes, H. (2017). *Situation of Readmitted Migrants and Refugees from Greece to Turkey under the EU-Turkey Statement*. University of Amsterdam, Department of Constitutional and Administrative Law. Amsterdam: Dutch Council for Refugees. Retrieved from https://rechten.vu.nl/en/Images/UlusoyBattjes_Migration_Law_Series_No_15_tcm248-861076.pdf

UNHCR. (2016). *Legal considerations on the return of asylum-seekers and refugees from Greece to Turkey as part of the EU-Turkey Cooperation in Tackling the Migration Crisis under the safe third country and first country of asylum concept*. UNHCR.

UNHCR. (2017, August 24). *As Europe refugee and migrant arrivals fall, reports of abuses, deaths persist*. Retrieved from UNHCR: The UN Refugee Agency:

<http://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2017/8/599ec5024/europe-refugee-migrant-arrivals-fall-reports-abuses-deaths-persist.html>

UNHCR. (2017, December 5). *Latest daily arrival figure*. Retrieved from Operational Portal: Refugee Situation: <http://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/mediterranean/location/5179>

United Nations. (1948, December 10). *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. Retrieved from United Nations: <http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/>

University of Amsterdam. (2017, March 10). *Human rights violations found in Turkish refugee camps*. Retrieved from University of Amsterdam: <https://www.vu.nl/en/news-agenda/news/2017/okt-dec/human-rights-violations-found-in-turkish-refugee-camps.aspx>

Yılmaz, F. (2012). Right-wing hegemony and immigration: How the populist far-right achieved hegemony through the immigration debate in Europe. *Current Sociology*.

Zapata Barrero, R. (2017). Chapter 5: Applied Political Theory and Qualitative Research in Migration Studies. In *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies* (pp. 105-129). Barcelona: University of Pompeu Fabra.